

The Soft War

UNDERSTANDING IRAN'S DOMESTIC IDEOLOGICAL CRISIS



Kitaneh Fitzpatrick

OCTOBER 2023

CRITICAL THREATS

AMERICAN ENTERPRISE INSTITUTE

Executive Summary

The Islamic Republic of Iran has entered a serious domestic crisis that threatens the regime's long-term survival and that the Mahsa Amini protest movement has deepened. The regime's killing of Mahsa Amini in September 2022 sparked a series of spontaneous demonstrations that devolved into a countrywide and monthslong protest movement and fundamentally altered the relationship between the Islamic Republic and its people. Supreme Leader Ali Khamenei has correctly diagnosed the root of the Mahsa Amini movement as an increasingly insurmountable ideological rift between the regime and Iran's youth but has chosen to confront his restive people rather than accommodate them.

Khamenei has blamed waning regime support on a so-called ideological soft war that he believes the US is waging against the Iranian population, especially the youth. Khamenei has built and is increasingly reinforcing an ideological infrastructure to counter mounting anti-regime sentiments among Iranian youth. These reactive efforts are multipronged and pervasive; exist at the national, provincial, and virtual levels; and aim to counter Western influence in Iran. Soft war encompasses censoring the internet and media, promoting pro-regime cultural initiatives, increasing control of Iranian educational and cultural entities, and monitoring the population to punish those who fail to adhere to the regime's stringent ideology.

Iran's soft-war policies reflect Supreme Leader Khamenei's long-held concern that demographic changes and waning revolutionary ideals present an existential threat to the regime's survival. The soft-war effort signals a broader policy shift in Tehran wherein the regime increasingly prioritizes addressing soft-power threats. Iranian officials have calculated in recent years that the US will not invade Iran. Instead, they have expressed alarm about a potential domestic uprising—and possible regime overthrow inspired by Western and Western-affiliated cultural products.

This rhetorical shift became most salient in 2015 and 2016, as Iran joined the Joint Comprehensive Plan of Action, and Khamenei concretized it by granting the Islamic Revolutionary Guards Corps (IRGC) greater control over state media production, distribution, and indoctrination. The IRGC's increased influence over the Iranian information space is further diminishing the already-limited political plurality in the regime.

The regime—at least in its current form cannot sustain itself without the support of Iran's youth. Because 48 percent of Iranians are between age 25 and 54, almost half of Iran's population has little or no memory of the Islamic Revolution and the formative Iran-Iraq War. This demographic must eventually occupy key roles in the regime but is increasingly spearheading countrywide acts of anti-regime defiance. Khamenei's soft-war strategy is an inadequate response to the Iranian people's grievances that will instead likely exacerbate the very anti-regime sentiments he seeks to suppress.

Khamenei's failure to reconcile the differences between the Iranian people and his political system has serious implications for the Islamic Republic's future. Khamenei's endorsement of censorship, indoctrination, propaganda, and limitations on political plurality will likely foster deeper distrust of the regime among Iranian youth. The regime's failure to make any concessions to protesters, such as abolishing mandatory veiling or the morality patrol, will likely fuel these anti-regime sentiments further. The supreme leader's flawed soft-war strategy carries the additional risk of widening intra-regime fissures at a particularly sensitive juncture in Iran's history as 84-year-old Khamenei prepares to eventually be succeeded.

The Soft War

UNDERSTANDING IRAN'S DOMESTIC IDEOLOGICAL CRISIS Kitaneh Fitzpatrick

The Islamic Republic has entered a serious domestic crisis that threatens the regime's long-term survival. On September 16, 2022, 22-year-old Iranian Kurd Mahsa Amini succumbed to injuries from being brutally arrested and detained by the Islamic Republic's morality patrol.¹ The morality patrol, a unit of the Iranian Law Enforcement Command, had arrested Amini for "improper" veiling in Tehran weeks after President Ebrahim Raisi had ordered the government to further restrict and police how women dressed.²

Amini's killing sparked a series of spontaneous demonstrations that evolved into a countrywide and monthslong protest movement and fundamentally altered the relationship between the Islamic Republic and its people.³ The Mahsa Amini protest movement built on mounting anti-regime sentiments developed in previous periods of civil unrest in Iran, but this movement was unique in its scope, duration, and revolutionary tone.⁴ Amini's killing sparked the first women-led movement of its kind in Iran and created unprecedented unity among disparate ethnic, religious, and socioeconomic demographics in the country.⁵

Anti-regime protests persisted for months after Amini's death, occurring in all 31 of Iran's provinces.⁶ Over 70 security personnel died in this protest movement—significantly more than in any other protest wave in the Islamic Republic's history—and many demonstrators cohered into organized protest groups.⁷ Protesters moved beyond advocating targeted political and socioeconomic reforms—which they had largely done in prior demonstrations—and demanded fundamental changes in the regime in an explicitly revolutionary tone.⁸ Supreme Leader Ali Khamenei has correctly diagnosed the root of the Mahsa Amini movement as an increasingly insurmountable ideological rift between the regime and Iran's youth.⁹ Young Iranians spearheaded the Mahsa Amini protest wave. Universities and schools became centers for anti-regime activity as students protested the Islamic Republic and its core ideology. An outlet affiliated with the Islamic Revolutionary Guards Corps (IRGC) estimated in the movement's initial days that 93 percent of protesters were younger than 25.¹⁰

Khamenei has chosen to confront his restive people rather than accommodate them. He has rejected calls for structural changes in the regime and reinforced—rather than easing—mandatory veiling months after Amini's death. Khamenei has refused to accept that a growing portion of Iranians reject core elements of the regime's ideology on their own and instead blames the movement and all previous protest waves on a soft-power war, or "soft war," that the US and its allies are supposedly waging on Iranian youth. Khamenei has seemingly doubled down on his long-standing ideological framework.

Khamenei has thus concluded that he was right all along to focus on combating the supposed US-led soft war through increasingly and uncompromisingly indoctrinating Iranian youth. Khamenei has been building, and is now reinforcing, a soft-power infrastructure to solve the problem he has defined. His own soft-war efforts are multipronged and pervasive; exist at the national, provincial, and virtual levels; and aim to counter Western influence in Iran. Soft war encompasses censoring the internet and media, promoting pro-regime cultural initiatives, increasing control of Iranian educational and cultural entities, and monitoring the population to punish those who fail to adhere to the regime's stringent ideology.

Iran's soft-war policies reflect Khamenei's longheld concern that demographic changes and waning revolutionary ideals present an existential threat to the regime's survival. This soft war signals a broader policy shift in Tehran wherein the regime increasingly prioritizes soft-power threats. Iranian officials have calculated in recent years that the US will not invade Iran. Instead, they have expressed alarm about a potential domestic uprising—and possible regime overthrow—inspired by Western and Westernaffiliated cultural products.

This rhetorical shift became most salient in 2015 and 2016 as Iran joined the Joint Comprehensive Plan of Action (JCPOA), and Khamenei concretized it by granting the IRGC greater control over state media production, distribution, and indoctrination. The supreme leader began purging central soft-power entities—such as the Friday prayer leader (FPL) network—of moderates around this time, a phenomenon that would eventually extend to Iran's political sphere and universities. However, Khamenei's allies are unlikely to successfully implement his vision, wherein indoctrination is a panacea for growing disillusionment among Iranian youth and for systemic corruption.

The crisis that the Mahsa Amini protests embody will likely endure after the movement ends because Khamenei has demonstrated an unwillingness to recognize this movement's threat to the regime's stability and survival. Khamenei's rhetoric throughout the Mahsa Amini movement conveys his uncompromising commitment to his own ideology and unwillingness to concede to his increasingly restive populace. The supreme leader's inability to confront the Islamic Republic's ailments effectively or take measures to bridge the growing gap between the regime and its people is making the crisis of the Mahsa Amini movement permanent rather than a passing challenge.

All these phenomena are visible in the regime's approach to waging its soft war against Western influence and Khamenei's continuation and expansion of that effort during the Mahsa Amini protests and after they died down. The regime is trying to ideologize Iran out of its problems when the ideology itself causes unrest. The Islamic Republic's crisis has, therefore, only entered a new phase.

State of Play: Iran's Soft-War Crisis

Soft war is one of the three threats the regime perceives to its national security. These include hard threats, semihard threats, and soft threats.¹¹ Iranian academics describe all three threats as driven by the same thing: Iran's enemies attempting to destabilize Iranian territorial integrity, ideas, behavioral patterns, and political sovereignty. The differences among hard threats, semihard threats, and soft threats lie in how Iran's adversaries supposedly seek to achieve these objectives.¹²

- *Hard threats* use military force to threaten or violate a state's territorial integrity.¹³
- Semihard threats covertly infiltrate and undermine government institutions.¹⁴ Iranian military doctrine cites domestic dissent staged by foreign agents, espionage, cyberwarfare, and sabotage as examples of semihard threats.
- Soft threats use sociopolitical instruments to erode regime legitimacy and national identity and change a population's behavioral patterns.¹⁵ "Soft war" refers to one state actor's soft threats against another state actor in order to sway public opinion and incite regime change.

Iranian officials and academics cite psychological operations and media war as tools in the soft-war framework, although these should not be equated with soft war. Psychological operations are, for example, described as ideological campaigns aimed at swaying public opinion, while soft war is a broader concept that encompasses all campaigns to influence the people of Iran. "Soft war" thus encompasses the Iranian population at large, although Iranian officials frame it as a threat that predominantly targets Iranian youth. **Anti-Regime Protests.** Recent unrest and demographic changes further exacerbate Iranian leaders' concern about the so-called soft-war threat. Politically and economically motivated protests have become more prevalent in recent years as the regime faces a growing legitimacy crisis. The 2017–18 Dey, 2019 gasoline, and 2022–23 Mahsa Amini protest movements were widespread and included populations that have historically supported the regime.¹⁶ The November 2019 demonstrations resulted in the highest number of protester casualties in the regime's history.¹⁷ The most significant period of unrest, however, is the monthslong protest wave following Amini's killing due to the movement's scope, duration, and revolutionary tone.

Some Iranian officials have correctly diagnosed the root of unrest in recent years—an increasingly overt rejection of the Islamic Republic's foundational ideology and economic policies—but Khamenei is unwilling to craft meaningful solutions to address such problems. Iranian officials have accurately warned that Iranian youth do not share the same ideals as the regime's founders and are more likely to participate in anti-regime protests amid significant demographic shifts.¹⁸

Generational Turnover. Moreover, the Islamic Republic faces its first meaningful generational turnover since its founding in 1979, which threatens to weaken the regime's hold on power. Because 48 percent of Iranians are between ages 25 and 54, almost half of Iran's population has little or no memory of the Islamic Revolution and the formative Iran-Iraq War.¹⁹ This demographic must eventually occupy key roles in the regime but is increasingly spearheading countrywide acts of anti-regime defiance.

Iranian officials witnessed hundreds of university students and schoolchildren—specifically girls destroying or refusing to participate in regime propaganda in the Mahsa Amini movement's early weeks.²⁰ This demographic increasingly flouts mandatory veiling standards: Iranian girls and women are appearing in public spaces without the veil, and some of their male counterparts have started wearing one to humorously demonstrate their support.²¹ Social media users have circulated footage of young children—some apparently school-age—chanting anti-regime slogans.²² This generation's participation in the Mahsa Amini protest movement—and the regime's brutal suppression thereof—will serve as a crucible for Iranian youth's memories and likely further cement their desire for change.

Regime officials, however, have largely signaled an uncompromising approach to the widening gap between Iran's leaders and youth and have rejected calls for meaningful sociopolitical and economic reforms.²³ Supreme Leader Khamenei instead seeks to transmit his generation's revolutionary ideals to a demographic that is calling for increasingly fundamental changes in the regime.²⁴ The regime pursues this objective partially by minimizing domestic consumption of Western—and particularly diasporic cultural and media products.

Media Consumption in the Islamic Republic. Most Iranians, including regime loyalists and IRGC members, consume Western and diaspora media and cultural products and dismiss state-produced media as propaganda.²⁵ The regime estimates that two to four million Iranians live and work outside Iran, some of whom produce alternatives to regime propaganda

and state-run media.²⁶ Some studies estimated that, as of 2012, 70 percent of the Iranian population had access to television satellites that broadcast over 120 diaspora Persian channels.²⁷

Domestic Iranian consumption of foreigngenerated content is almost certainly higher today following the advent of social media and instant messaging platforms such as Telegram. A 2016 Harvard University study reported that diaspora and reformist journalists constituted the highest-density Iranian sources on Twitter, at 21.9 percent of the entire network.²⁸ The same study found that more than half the viewers consuming diaspora content were in Iran, underscoring diaspora media's influence in the country.²⁹ State and state-affiliated media outlets attributed the deaths of protesters in the 2022–23 protest wave to obscure health issues and accidents even as independent and anti-regime outlets available to many Iranians told the truth, likely further cementing the Iranian population's distrust of regime-affiliated media outlets.

Senior Iranian officials interpret domestic consumption of foreign media as evidence of decreased confidence in and threats to regime legitimacy. Iranian officials and outlets have acknowledged that most of the population consumes foreign and diaspora cultural products and have repeatedly emphasized that this threatens the regime.³⁰ Increased domestic consumption of foreign and diaspora media coincides with significant decreases in state-run media viewership.³¹ Young Iranians are reportedly dissatisfied with the regime, pessimistic about their futures, and increasingly eager to leave the country.32 Khamenei has stressed the need to "vaccinate" Iranians against foreign cultural products to protect Iranian youth and preserve the regime's revolutionary identity.33

The regime often claims that the US, Israel, and Saudi Arabia fund popular diaspora media outlets such as BBC Persian, Iran International, Manoto, and Voice of America to incite protests within Iran's borders, particularly during periods of unrest.³⁴ Iran reportedly demanded that Saudi Arabia cease supporting Iran International-an anti-regime outlet that Iranian officials claim the Saudi government fundsduring rapprochement talks with Saudi officials in early 2023. There is no evidence to support claims that diaspora outlets are attempting to overthrow the Islamic Republic. But these outlets' reporting does frequently invalidate regime narratives, and Iranian officials are accordingly responding to this threat to their ability to dominate and shape the domestic Iranian information space.

Many diaspora outlets are in fact anti-regime, and some do receive US and EU funding. Popular diaspora outlets such as BBC Persian, Kayhan London, and Manoto circulate nostalgic content about life in the prerevolutionary Pahlavi dynasty, which they favorably compare to life in the Islamic Republic.³⁵ Iranian film director Mostafa Azizi has affirmed that the Iranian population—specifically Iranian youth consume and internalize nostalgic diaspora programs, causing them to "own the nostalgia that once belonged to their parents and to view that time as a lost paradise."³⁶ Other outlets such as Radio Farda with which more than 15.7 percent of adults in Iran interact weekly—receive funding from the US government and promote democratic values often antithetical to the values of the Islamic Republic.³⁷

The US has furthermore attempted to reduce Iranian censorship and pursued information operations in Iran. The Obama administration included the Victims of Iranian Censorship Act, which aimed to enhance the Iranian population's freedom of information, in the 2010 National Defense Authorization Act. Iranian media reported that the act would weaponize online media against the regime and alleged that the Pentagon had allocated \$55 million to achieve this goal.³⁸ President Donald Trump similarly green-lit an extensive Pentagon information operations campaign in Iran.³⁹ The plan included 200 measures to shake Iranians' faith in the Islamic Republic and its ability to succeed in combat.⁴⁰

The regime's approach ... rests on the conviction ... that the solution is dominating the information space and increasingly forcing the Iranian people's ideologization.

Iranian leadership views the US and its allies as responsible for increased domestic unrest and seeks to counter these threats rather than addressing the economic hardship, endemic corruption, and political repression that often incite unrest. The Iranian regime is thus not wrong to perceive Western media as a threat to its control over its population or to conclude that Western governments and the anti-regime diaspora actively fund and support some of that media.

The regime has apparently spent far less time considering why foreign-produced content is so popular and effective. Instead, it has focused on blocking its people's access to such content and, increasingly, flooding the information space with its own narratives. The regime's approach to the soft war that it has concluded the West is waging against it thus rests on the conviction that the regime's ideology is correct, that the Iranian people would embrace that ideology fully if it were presented to them clearly and without competition from other views, and that the solution is dominating the information space and increasingly forcing the Iranian people's ideologization.

Conceptualizing and Implementing Soft War

Soft war is not a new concept; in fact, it predates the 1979 revolution that birthed the Islamic Republic. The Islamic Republic's definition of "soft war" overlaps with the term "westoxification," first coined in the 1940s.⁴¹ "Westoxification" pejoratively describes Iran's acceptance and internalization of Western ideas that result in the loss of Iranian cultural identity.⁴² Influential revolutionary thinkers popularized the term in the 1960s and framed political Islam as the solution to Iran's eroding national identity.

Westoxification became a cornerstone of prerevolutionary ideology and, later, a standard political term in postrevolutionary Iran.⁴³ The Islamic Republic's definition of "soft war" reconceptualizes and reinvigorates "westoxification" to transmit revolutionary ideals to the next generation. Khamenei and other senior officials leverage the notion of a US-led soft war against Iran to unify the Iranian population against the US and its allies and justify increasingly repressive social control policies.

The Islamic Republic implemented soft-war policies as far back as 1980, although these policies were not yet termed as such. Islamic Republic founder and first Supreme Leader Ayatollah Ruhollah Khomeini seemingly viewed foreign ideology as the greatest threat to the newly founded Islamic Republic, stating: "We are not afraid of economic sanctions or military intervention. What we are afraid of is western universities training our youth in the interests of West or East."44 Khomeini launched a Cultural Revolution from 1980 to 1983 to purge universities of Western and non-Islamic influence, banning thousands of books, students, and lecturers from Iranian higher education. Some institutions established to oversee university purges, such as the Supreme Council of the Cultural Revolution (SCCR), still exist today. Khomeini similarly purged the regime of so-called Western cultural products such as music, although Iranian officials have since relaxed this ban.45

The regime began using the Iran-Iraq War to unify the Iranian population against its enemies. The Iran-Iraq War was a crucible for the regime. Saddam Hussein launched a full-scale invasion of Iran in 1980, enormously straining the newly formed Islamic Republic. Hussein sought to exploit Iran's diminished postrevolutionary military—weakened by purges and equipment shortages—to secure a swift victory.⁴⁶ The war instead dragged on for eight years and ended inconclusively.

Khomeini used Hussein's invasion to cement his hold on power and unify the Iranian population. The war facilitated the IRGC's ascent and became an integral component of the Islamic Republic's national identity and culture. Iranian officials frequently reference the war as demonstrating the Islamic Republic's resilience against perceived aggression from its enemies.⁴⁷ Some regime officials claim that America's soft-war campaign against Iran began around the time of the Iran-Iraq War.⁴⁸ The regime has since expanded these foundational narratives to include Iran's so-called soft war against the US.

Regime leadership mobilized the IRGC—most notably the Basij—to ideologize the Iranian population in the years following the Iran-Iraq War. Khomeini formed the Basij as an independent volunteer militia in 1979, and it eventually became a branch of the IRGC responsible for civil defense and social control. The Basij uses quasi-professional paramilitary units to permeate almost every layer of Iranian society, promoting revolutionary ideals and suppressing domestic dissent.⁴⁹

Basij indoctrination efforts were initially *internal* to the organization. Basij members began receiving ideological and political training, for example, in 1985.⁵⁰ Iranian leadership increasingly leveraged the Basij to ideologize the Iranian population throughout the 1990s and early 2000s. The Basij recruited 300,000 members alone to counter "cultural invasion[s]" in 1994, coinciding with increased Iranian satellite television use.⁵¹

The year 1994 marked a twofold shift in the Basij's approach to indoctrination. Ideology was no longer viewed as an individual responsibility but rather as an *external* threat—tantamount to invasion—that necessitated action. Khamenei likened this approach to vaccinating Iranian society against ideology or culture deemed incompatible with the Islamic-Iranian identity.⁵²

Soft War from 2009 to the Present. In 2009, the regime expanded its efforts to indoctrinate the Iranian public, which it began describing through the lens of soft war. The term "soft war" was popularized following the June 2009 Green Movement, the largest protest wave since the regime's inception 30 years earlier.⁵³ Iranian officials used the term several dozen times from 2000 to 2005. This figure doubled between 2008 and 2009 and tripled following the Green Movement.⁵⁴ Officials used "soft war" several times a day by 2011 to describe anti-regime rhetoric and activities.⁵⁵

Iranian authorities expanded Basij ideological branches to neutralize these internal security threats. The Basij gained responsibility for managing all the Guards' sociocultural activities—including education, media, and ideology—and countering soft-power threats. In October 2009, Khamenei appointed IRGC Maj. Gen. Mohammad Reza Naghdi as Basij commander to oversee the Basij's reorganization. Naghdi established more than 22 branches to penetrate and indoctrinate all strata of Iranian society and, later, recruited Iranian media officials to circulate pro-regime rhetoric in select state-owned media outlets.⁵⁶

Khamenei has demonstrated a willingness to exert even greater control over the Iranian information space since 2016. Iranian leadership became less concerned with the US invading Iran following the US withdrawal from Iraq in 2011.⁵⁷ Continued US reluctance to reengage with Iraq—despite significant territorial gains by the Islamic State—further solidified this line of thought. The Islamic Republic thus identified addressing sociocultural threats as more urgent than countering a possible invasion and began prioritizing these threats accordingly. The regime has combated the so-called soft war against it since the Iran-Iraq War.

Recent changes to the regime's soft-war infrastructure build on and reinforce this history to reflect Iran's shifting perceptions of threats from the US. In 2016, Khamenei coined the term "explanation jihad," describing an offensive soft-war strategy wherein regime supporters counter negative perceptions of the Islamic Republic.⁵⁸ The term further signals the regime's increased prioritization of soft-power threats since 2016.

Khamenei has delegated to the armed forces particularly the IRGC—and regime loyalists greater responsibility over the Iranian soft-war infrastructure in recent years. More concretely, the IRGC and regime loyalists are increasingly *producing* regime propaganda—not just disseminating it. Since 2016, Iran's soft-war infrastructure has changed in three key ways that signal unprecedented IRGC and regime-loyalist control over the Iranian information space:

- The IRGC established the Baghiyatollah al Azam Sociocultural Headquarters to improve soft-war capabilities in 2016;⁵⁹
- 2. Khamenei has purged moderates and reformists from the supreme leader representatives and FPL network since 2016;⁶⁰ and
- 3. Khamenei introduced his seminal second step initiative in 2019.



Figure 1. Phases of the Revolution

Source: Author.

Recent changes in the regime's soft-war infrastructure signal a broader shift in Iranian defense strategy and threat calculus. In the past several years, Iranian leaders have expressed increased confidence in their defensive military powers and ability to deter attacks from the US.⁶¹ The supreme leader's foreign affairs adviser, Ali Akbar Velayati, definitively denied in 2016 that the US could enter a military conflict with Iran.⁶² Senior military officials have similarly asserted that Iran successfully deterred the US and its partners from attacking the country and that the US downgraded its military posture vis-à-vis Iran from offensive to defensive.⁶³

Changes in Iran's military command structure in 2016 further signaled that Iranian officials were internalizing this rhetoric. Khamenei reorganized the Iranian military in mid-2016 to better support its expeditionary operations, thereby de-prioritizing the threat of an invasion.⁶⁴ In a similar vein, Khamenei may be prioritizing Iranian soft war because his advisers calculate the US is unlikely to invade or attack Iran in the coming years. **Khamenei's Second Step Manifesto.** Khamenei introduced the second step initiative in 2019 to reinvigorate revolutionary ideology among Iranian youth and bolster Iran's soft-war capabilities. If soft war is the preeminent problem the regime faces, then the second step is Khamenei's solution. Supreme Leader Khamenei views the second step as his political legacy and contribution to the revolutionary cause.⁶⁵

Khamenei first introduced this initiative in a speech commemorating the Islamic Republic's 40th anniversary on February 11, 2019.⁶⁶ The speech calls on Iranian youth to preserve and expand on revolutionary ideals in five generational phases.

Khamenei describes the Islamic Revolution as a continuum that started in 1979 and will end with an Iran-led transnational Islamic civilization. Iran's first supreme leader, Khomeini, defined and executed the first phase by starting the revolution itself in 1979 and the second phase by establishing an Islamic and revolutionary system that adhered to revolutionary ideals.⁶⁷ (See Figure 1.)

The third phase, Islamic and revolutionary government, aims to eliminate liberals from Iran's political system.⁶⁸ Khamenei thinks the regime has not yet accomplished this objective.⁶⁹ The fourth phase, Islamic revolutionary society, focuses on ideologizing Iranians and eradicating Western and liberal influence from the population. The fifth phase, Islamic civilization, will culminate in a transnational Islamic civilization led by Iran's supreme leader and rival the US-led international order.⁷⁰

The second step initiative aims to ensure the next generation of Iranian leadership maintains the same revolutionary ideals as its predecessors. Khamenei's second step initiative is *not* the same as the second phase of the revolution, which Khamenei calculates that Khomeini already accomplished.⁷¹ Nor is it new. The second step initiative, rather, builds on Khamenei's five-step vision to portray the revolution as an evolving event that demands active and diligent participation from Iran's population. In his 2019 second step speech, Khamenei tasked Iranian youth specifically with carrying the Islamic Republic into the third, fourth, and fifth stages of its revolution.

The second step initiative is a comprehensive plan to repel and counter Western influence in Iran, spearheaded by Iranian youth and supported by corresponding government entities. Iranian youth play a pivotal role in Khamenei's manifesto. Khamenei addresses his speech to young Iranians directly and frames the second step as a road map for preserving and expanding on revolutionary ideals.

Khamenei claims that Western soft war against his regime impedes Iranian youth from implementing his five-step vision and preserving the Islamic Republic in its current form. The second step speech describes Western and Iranian diaspora cultural products as a propaganda siege aimed at eroding domestic confidence in the regime. This siege's ramifications are, according to Khamenei, wide-ranging. The Iranian leader blames Western soft war for everything from decreased confidence in the regime's economic policies, which occurred amid former President Trump's maximum-pressure campaign, to decreased piety.

Khamenei calls on Iranian youth to reject foreign narratives critical of the regime, decrease economic reliance on external actors, and assume the mantle of advancing Iran's Islamic Revolution. The second step initiative tasks sociocultural government entities with crafting and implementing censorship policies to shield the Iranian youth from these narratives. The initiative simultaneously encourages officials to reward young regime loyalists with leadership positions throughout Iran's political structure.

Iranian officials have since disseminated the second step ideology to various working groups, conferences, and educational programs throughout Iran's political structure. Second step entities are decentralized and exist at the national and provincial levels.⁷² Examples of these entities include clerical educational seminars focused on second step ideology and law enforcement working groups dedicated to implementing Khamenei's vision.⁷³ These initiatives propagate second step ideology in crucial nodes of the regime's support base, such as among IRGC members and clerics.⁷⁴

These initiatives aim chiefly to increase political participation among Iranian youth and educate officials on how to do so. Preexisting soft-war entities—such as the IRGC Baghiyatollah al Azam Sociocultural Headquarters and the Islamic Propaganda Organization—enforce the ideals enshrined in the second step speech.⁷⁵ Khamenei's second step requires officials to exert greater control over the Iranian information space, and Iranian officials frequently invoke Khamenei's second step speech when discussing censorship.

Soft War and Shifting Iranian Threat Perceptions. From 2015 to 2016, Khamenei's advisers and allies increasingly viewed US objectives vis-à-vis Iran through the lens of soft war. While Iranian officials agreed that the US and its allies were unlikely to invade Iranian territory, they rejected the notion that the US had forsaken its regime-change objectives entirely. Regime leadership instead asserted that the US sought to overthrow the Islamic Republic solely through soft-power tactics.

Former Supreme National Security Council Secretary Ali Shamkhani linked 2015 JCPOA negotiations to the so-called soft war and urged Iranians to "preserve and protect [our] culture. . . . We accept and implement the JCPOA, but that doesn't mean we won't be challenged."⁷⁶

Iranian soft-war literature around this time frequently linked American academic Joseph Nye's notion of soft power to America's Iran strategy.⁷⁷ Nye had endorsed applying US soft power to Iran and in 2008 told Harvard Kennedy School's Belfer Center for Science and International Affairs:

There is a joke that I'm sure you heard that says in the Middle East, the governments like the United States but people don't. Iran is the one exception because the government hates the United States but the people don't. But I think the point behind the joke is that the Americans have not been very good at using soft power in the case of Iran.⁷⁸

Khamenei may have reinforced Iranian soft-war efforts in 2016 in response to this perceived US soft-power threat. Khamenei may also have anticipated that the JCPOA would lead to greater exposure to Western ideals and culture and sought to mitigate the risks this would entail.

Regime officials likely aim to offensively combat the perceived US-led soft war on Iran. Armed forces spokesperson Abolfazl Shekarchi described Iranian efforts to counter soft-power threats as 90 percent reactive, including responding to and refuting Western reporting.⁷⁹ Shekarchi and other military officials increasingly advocate⁸⁰ an offensive soft-war approach that will predict and preempt Western sociocultural threats.

An offensive soft-war strategy will likely result in greater censorship as Iranian officials seek to promote hard-line, pro-regime media and marginalize those who challenge state-sanctioned narratives.⁸¹ An offensive soft-war strategy may also include increased Iranian information operations against the US and its allies, possibly in coordination with China and Russia. In June 2022, the US Department of Homeland Security reported that Iran sought to exacerbate internal divisions in the US through disinformation campaigns.⁸² Khamenei has likely been granting his allies and the armed forces greater control over the soft-war infrastructure to facilitate Iran's shift from a defensive to an offensive soft-war posture.

Soft War and Censorship. Internet restrictions are a crucial component of the regime's attempts to limit Western and diaspora cultural products. Iranian leadership has historically enforced internet blackouts and targeted restrictions during unrest to preempt further anti-regime activity.

Many senior Iranian officials have advocated permanent social media restrictions, claiming that social media promotes ideals that are incompatible with the Islamic Republic. Former Attorney General Mohammad Jafar Montazeri claimed in October 2022 that Instagram and WhatsApp encouraged crime and "promiscuity."⁸³ Other officials have opposed permanent restrictions due to the enormous impact they would have on the economy. An Iranian outlet estimated that the internet restrictions imposed at the beginning of the Mahsa Amini protest movement in October 2022 lost the economy \$1.5 million every hour.⁸⁴

The regime has promoted increasingly Orwellian means to implement soft-war policies in recent years. Iranian leadership stood down the morality patrol following Amini's death but has continued to enforce mandatory veiling in new, and perhaps more efficient, ways. Several Iranian officials have acknowledged that the regime intends to enforce the hijab requirement partially "through smart methods," implying the use of advanced technologies such as facial recognition and surveillance cameras.⁸⁵ Iranian law enforcement officials have recently announced the closure of establishments serving unveiled customers, suggesting that the regime likely seeks to implement surveillance and collective punishment as alternatives to physical confrontation.

The Soft-War Infrastructure

The Iranian soft-war infrastructure targets every level of Iranian society and exists at the national and provincial levels. Officially, sociocultural entities such as the Ministry of Culture and Islamic Guidance establish an ideological framework in which regime entities must operate.⁸⁶ Decision-making bodies such as the SCCR then craft cultural resolutions within this framework, which parliament passes into binding legislation.⁸⁷ The Ministry of Culture and Islamic Guidance ensures that the General Culture Council, which the SCCR formed in 1986, implements regime-vetted sociocultural practices.⁸⁸

General culture councils are pervasive; there are more than 300 councils throughout the country.⁸⁹ The *national* General Culture Council monitors domestic culture, facilitates cooperation among the regime's cultural entities, and implements sociocultural policies aligned with SCCR resolutions and the values established by the Ministry of Culture and Islamic Guidance. The council includes 30 members from regime-sanctioned sociocultural entities such as the state-run Islamic Republic of Iran Broadcasting and the Interior Ministry. The council contains various sub-councils that ensure everything from stationery to children's toys is ideologically consistent with the regime's cultural framework.⁹⁰

The provincial and local general culture councils operate under the purview of provincial FPLs and supreme leader representatives, deputy governors, and the secretary general of the Ministry of Culture and Islamic Guidance.91 The provincial and local councils have many of the same responsibilities as the national council but perform them on a more granular level. The provincial and local councils are charged with enforcing guidance from the SCCR's cultural engineering document, which informs provincial officials how to enforce cultural policies and circumvent Western culture.92 This document's content varies by province.93 The provincial and local culture councils host religious and cultural community events, hold information sessions, and meet with local media, theoretically monitoring anti-regime activities and enforcing state-sanctioned cultural policies.94

The reality, however, is far more intricate. The legal status of SCCR resolutions is contested, and parliament is often unaware of these resolutions entirely.⁹⁵ Khamenei often stresses the SCCR's importance and has described it as "the only means of protecting [Iranian] culture against cultural and media invasions from malicious foreigners."⁹⁶ But the SCCR has, in many ways, failed to fulfill crucial components of Khamenei's vision.

Iranian officials openly discuss the SCCR's failure to enforce the regime's cultural policies.⁹⁷ The council has created only a handful of cultural engineering documents despite Khamenei requesting them as early as 2004.⁹⁸ The SCCR has not played a central role in enforcing sociocultural policies in recent years, but the IRGC Baghiyatollah al Azam Sociocultural Headquarters and the FPL and supreme leader representative network have done so.

Khamenei has been granting the armed forces particularly the IRGC—and his allies increased authority over soft-war infrastructure since 2016. These pre-vetted soft-war actors work closely with the supreme leader's office to execute Khamenei's soft-war vision as delineated in his 2019 second step speech.

These actors are not monoliths. Ideological divisions and rifts are common among the Guards and exist even in the Khamenei family's inner circle.⁹⁹ Increased IRGC control of the soft-war infrastructure does not inherently mean that IRGC affiliates will pursue soft-war objectives in the same way. But it does mean that non-IRGC affiliates are less likely to shape the regime's soft-war policy, thereby limiting political and ideological plurality in an already-restricted information space.

Increased IRGC Influence: The IRGC Baghiyatollah al Azam Sociocultural Headquarters. The IRGC gained greater control over state media production, distribution, and indoctrination after establishing the IRGC Baghiyatollah al Azam Sociocultural Headquarters in 2016.¹⁰⁰ Little reporting on the headquarters exists before March 2019, when Khamenei tapped Mohammad Ali Jafari to command it. As IRGC commander from 2007 to 2019, Jafari focused on internal threats, creating and implementing the Mosaic Doctrine. The Mosaic Doctrine restructured the Iranian command-and-control architecture to ensure flexible defense capabilities and regime survival in the event of invasion.

The supreme leader—not the IRGC commander appointed Jafari, which indicates that Jafari reports directly to and works closely with Khamenei to execute Khamenei's soft-war vision. From 2005 to 2007, Jafari headed the IRGC's Strategic Studies Center, where he directed soft-war research on topics ranging from "velvet revolutions" to alleged US "soft regime change policies."¹⁰¹ Jafari expressed concern about "soft threats" as early as 2010 and reorganized the IRGC to better combat these perceived internal sociocultural threats.¹⁰² Jafari's appointment closely followed Khamenei's February 2019 second step speech, suggesting that the supreme leader entrusted Jafari and the headquarters with executing his vision.

The Baghiyatollah al Azam Sociocultural Headquarters grants the Guards significant control over an expansive soft-war network, streamlining regime indoctrination efforts. The Baghiyatollah al Azam Sociocultural Headquarters consolidated preexisting IRGC soft-war infrastructure in 2016.

The headquarters consists of at least five organizations, some predating its formation in 2016. These organizations fall in two categories: state-run business conglomerates called *bonyads* and media production and community engagement entities. Little is known about the headquarters' *bonyads*, but they likely use the regime's assets to fund IRGC media producers and, possibly, independent artists. *Bonyads* include the Tavana, Mabna, Hadaf, Seraj, and Asr Foundations. The main media production organization is the Khatam ol Osiya Foundation, which includes three smaller organizations: the Owj Artistic Media Organization, the Seraj Cyberspace Organization, and the Cultural Front of the Revolution provincial initiatives.

In 2014, Khamenei mandated the creation of the Khatam ol Osiya Foundation, which seeks to ideologize Iranian students and families.¹⁰³ The Khatam ol Osiya Foundation oversees the Owj Artistic Media Organization and the Seraj Cyberspace Organization, established in 2011 and 2015, respectively. Khatam ol Osiya also manages a grassroots indoctrination effort called the Cultural Front of the Revolution.¹⁰⁴ These soft-war entities often work in concert with each other, the Basij, and provincial supreme leader representatives to indoctrinate Iranian society.¹⁰⁵ Owj produces cultural products such as documentaries, billboards, animations, anthems, feature films, plays, and graphics and oversees the state-run Islamic Republic of Iran Broadcasting service's Ofogh channel.¹⁰⁶ Owj is prolific; Executive Director Ehsan Mohammad Hassani claimed that his organization produced 11,000 cultural products in collaboration with 2,600 artists between 2011 and 2017.¹⁰⁷ Owj also curates experiences that promote revolutionary ideology, including film festivals and local poetry nights.¹⁰⁸ Owj is officially a nongovernmental organization, but Hassani himself has publicly admitted that the IRGC manages and funds it.¹⁰⁹

Seraj, initially a Basij cyber entity, develops software and videos games, researches Iranian cyber activities, and hosts indoctrination seminars aimed at local populations. Seraj has technology centers in every province.¹¹⁰

The Cultural Front of the Revolution is a provincial and local entity that distributes IRGC media products and regime-sanctioned ideology to the Iranian public. The Cultural Front's structure mirrors the SCCR's: Each provincial office interacts with local media, soft-war ministries, and supreme leader representatives.¹¹¹ The Cultural Front also organizes local cultural activities and educational initiatives that mimic spontaneous grassroots events.¹¹²

Increased Loyalist Influence: The FPL Network. Khamenei has purged his provincial representatives and FPLs in recent years to exert even greater control over the Iranian information space. The supreme leader maintains control of the Iranian regime through an intricate network of roughly 2,000 representatives who implement his interests.¹¹³ For an overview of FLPs from 2016 to 2023, see Figure 2.

Each of Iran's 31 provinces has a supreme leader representative, who—in all but one case—is the provincial capital's permanent FPL.¹¹⁴ A Friday Imams Policy Council then appoints several temporary, or interim, FPLs to each provincial capital and other cities in the province.¹¹⁵ In other words, all supreme leader representatives are FPLs, but not all FPLs are supreme leader representatives.¹¹⁶

Permanent FPLs considerably influence their communities through weekly sermons and receive their talking points directly from the supreme leader's office.¹¹⁷ FPLs have been essential in disseminating regime propaganda since Khomeini first institutionalized them in July 1979. In 1980, Khamenei himself became Tehran's permanent FPL, a post he retains.

Supreme Leader Khamenei further cemented the regime's control over the FPL network by establishing the National Friday Prayer Headquarters in 1993. Iranian media estimates that roughly 900 Iranian cities hold Friday prayer gatherings every week.¹¹⁸ State media apparatuses widely circulate and report on the sermons at these gatherings to maximize viewership.

Provincial FPLs' weekly sermons thus partially reflect how Khamenei conceptualizes Iran's domestic and foreign policies—particularly when their sermons are rhetorically consistent. FPL sermons frequently presaged the regime's evolving response to the Mahsa Amini protest movement, for example, and set the rhetorical conditions for the violent crackdown on anti-regime activity. Several FPLs signaled that the regime would continue enforcing mandatory veiling in the months following Amini's killing and advocated executing protesters weeks before such decisions were formally announced.¹¹⁹

Permanent FPLs' influence extends beyond religion, and they often enjoy close ties to senior Iranian leadership. Ayatollah Ahmad Alamolhoda, Khorasan Razavi Province's supreme leader representative and FPL of Mashhad—the capital of Khorasan Razavi is incumbent President Raisi's father-in-law.¹²⁰ Permanent FPLs have also held high-ranking, nonreligious roles in the regime. Current Markazi Province supreme leader representative and Arak FPL Ayatollah Ghorban Ali Dori Najafabadi was previously reformist President Mohammad Khatami's intelligence minister from 1997 to 1999 and Iran's attorney general from 2004 to 2009.¹²¹

Khamenei has exerted greater control over the FPL network since 2016, especially in 2017. Iranian media reported that the Friday Imams Policy Council had replaced 273 FPLs between 2017 and 2019.¹²² Former Zahedan and Sistan and Baluchistan Province FPL Abbas Ali Soleimani portrayed Friday imam purges as an effort to promote younger clerics directly sanctioned by Khamenei.¹²³ Some former FPLs suggested that the regime also sought to purge liberals from the FPL network.¹²⁴ Khamenei began directly appointing FPLs in 2017, a responsibility formerly delegated to the Friday Imams Policy Council.¹²⁵

Khamenei has increasingly placed hard-liners and armed forces affiliates in the provincial supreme leader representative network. Few of Khamenei's new appointees have the religious credential ayatollah, and many have backgrounds in sociocultural policy and indoctrination.

Implications

Khamenei's soft-war strategy is a wholly inadequate response to the grievances that have fueled recent waves of unrest. His failure to address Iran's soft-power crisis has serious implications for the Islamic Republic's future, as the regime—at least in its current form—cannot sustain itself without the support of Iran's youth. Khamenei's ideological inflexibility and indiscriminate use of censorship and violence, conversely, will likely exacerbate the anti-regime activity he seeks to preempt. Additionally, the supreme leader's flawed soft-war strategy risks widening intra-regime fissures at a particularly sensitive juncture in Iran's history as 84-year-old Khamenei prepares to eventually be succeeded.

The supreme leader's soft-war strategy will likely foster deeper distrust of the regime among Iranian youth. Khamenei's endorsement of censorship, indoctrination, and propaganda and limitation of political plurality have seemingly already inflamed anti-regime sentiments among the Iranian populace. Iranians including regime officials—increasingly dismiss the veracity of reports from state-affiliated media. Iranian social media users have described as propaganda Iranian state and state-affiliated media outlets' coverage of 2022–23 terrorism incidents, poisonings of Iranian schoolgirls, and countrywide alcohol poisonings, often blaming the regime itself for such incidents.

Figure 2. FPLs, 2016–23

Title	2016	2017	2018	2019	2020	2021	2022 2023
Friday Prayer Leader Policy Council Chief	Reza Taghvi	Mohammad Javad Haj Ali Akbari					
Fars Province Supreme Leader Representative	Ayatollah Asadollah Imani			Ayatollah Lotfollah Dezhkam			
Gilan Province Supreme Leader Representative	Zainou Ghor		Rasoul Falahati Gilani				
Hamedan Supreme Leader Representative	Mohammad Taha Mohammadi			Habibollah Shabani Mosseghi			
Hormozgan Supreme Leader Representative	Naim Abadi			Mohammad Ebadizadeh			
llam Province Supreme Leader Representative		Mohammad Naghi Lotfi		Sheikhallah Nour Karimi Tabar			
Kerman Province Supreme Leader Representative	Ayatollah Yahya Jafari				an Alidadi Soleimani		
Khuzestan Province Supreme Leader Representative	Ayatollah Mousavi Jazayeri			Abdol Nabi Mousavifard			
Kohgiluyeh and Boyer Ahmad Province Supreme Leader Representative	Ayatollah Sharafudin Malek Hosse			Ayatollah Nasir Hosseini			
Kurdistan Supreme Leader Representative	Mohammad Hosseini Shahro			roudi Abdol Reza Pourzahabi			
Lorestan Province Supreme Leader Representative	Ahmad Miremadi			Ahmad Reza Shahrokhi			
Mazandaran Province Supreme Leader Representative	Ayatollah Noroullah Tabarsi			Mohammad Bagher Mohammadi Laini			
North Khorasan Supreme Leader Representative	Ayatollah Abdolghassem Yagh			noubi	Reza Nouri		
Semnan Province Supreme Leader Representative	Ayatollah Mohammad Shahchera			Shahcheragi		Ν	Norteza Matiei
Sistan and Baluchistan Supreme Leader Representative	Abb	as Ali Soleir	nani	Mostafa Mahami			
South Khorasan Province Supreme Leader Representative	Ali Reza Ebadi						
	Ties t	o the armed	l forces		Ayatollah	(

Source: Author.

Anti-Regime Protests. The regime's failure to make any concessions to Mahsa Amini protesters, such as abolishing mandatory veiling, will likely further fuel anti-regime sentiments. Khamenei's response to the Mahsa Amini protest movement demonstrated his ideological inflexibility, particularly on sociocultural issues such as mandatory veiling. This is because Khamenei, senior clerics, and other hard-line politicians view sociocultural laws such as mandatory veiling as intrinsic to the Islamic Republic's identity and survival.

The regime views enforced veiling as a foundation of its Islamic identity and authority. The pro-regime loyalists in the state security services and population would view the failure to enforce veiling as a betrayal of the 1979 Islamic Revolution's ideal and the martyrs who sacrificed themselves during the 1980–88 Iran-Iraq War to preserve those ideals. These perspectives are largely incompatible with recent demands from Iranian youth to abolish mandatory veiling and relax other sociocultural laws.

Intra-Regime Fissures. Khamenei's soft-war strategy risks further dividing the regime amid an imminent supreme leader succession. Khamenei's increased delegation of soft war and political structures to regime loyalists such as IRGC members and other hard-liners has limited political plurality in the regime, frustrating moderates and reformists.

Khamenei's uncompromising approach to Iran's soft-power crisis and recent protests risks further exacerbating intra-regime tensions caused by the Mahsa Amini protest movement. Actors across the political spectrum had divergent interpretations of and solutions to the Mahsa Amini movement. Khamenei's implementation of his myopic soft-war strategy will likely further divide the regime along these ideological lines. Such divisions will risk destabilizing the regime before 84-year-old Khamenei is eventually succeeded, when the regime must cohere and unify to preserve itself.

Trajectory of the Domestic Environment. Iranian officials may have succeeded in quelling the Mahsa Amini protest wave and those protests that preceded it, but, by their own admission, this success is likely temporary. Security forces violently suppressed anti-regime demonstrations from September to December 2022. Human rights organizations estimate that the regime killed over 500 protesters including many children—and detained, arrested, and tortured tens of thousands of others. Iranian officials have yet to meaningfully address protesters' grievances and are instead reinforcing unpopular social control policies such as mandatory veiling.

The regime may have quelled protests, but Iranian youth continue to demonstrate their courage by participating in small, sustainable acts of anti-regime defiance that reject the Islamic Republic's ideological core. The Iranian population has characterized Amini and protesters who were killed as martyrs of a nascent movement, symbols of defiance that the regime has failed to suppress. Iranian officials recognize that Amini's killing was the catalyst, not the cause, of anti-regime activity. Protesters agree. As an anti-regime demonstrator told Western media in February 2023, "We're ready for the next clash. . . . All it needs is a spark."¹²⁶

About the Author

Kitaneh Fitzpatrick was an Iran team lead and analyst for the Critical Threats Project at the American Enterprise Institute. She specialized in Iranian domestic politics, intra-regime dynamics and networks, and civil instability.

Acknowledgments

This report builds on the support and scholarship of my mentors, coworkers, and several accomplished scholars to whom I am immensely grateful. I would like to express my gratitude to everyone at the Critical Threats Project (CTP), particularly Frederick W. Kagan for his steadfast guidance and encouragement. I am also grateful for the mentorship and expertise of Nicholas Carl—without whom I could not have written this report—and Jacqueline Derks, whose support kept the entire project on track. This report would also not have been possible without the phenomenal AEI editorial, graphics, and communications teams and my brilliant colleagues at CTP, whom I am privileged to work with and learn from. Annika Ganzeveld and Amin Soltani: Thank you for your passion, camaraderie, and excellence. I am equally grateful to my interns Alexander Coffen and Alexa Albanese for their hard work and contributions to this report. I would lastly like to acknowledge the foundational work of several scholars, including Narges Bajoghli, Holly Dagres, and Saeid Golkar. Thank you for your insights and expertise.

About AEI's Critical Threats Project

The Critical Threats Project (CTP) at the American Enterprise Institute seeks to inform and educate policymakers, the intelligence and military communities, and all interested citizens who need to understand the nuance and scale of threats to America's security. The project conducts intelligence analysis on unclassified information to produce continuous assessments of threats to the US and its allies. It develops these assessments into concrete plans for action using best practices drawn from the US military, intelligence community, and diplomatic corps. It provides the executive branch, Congress, the media, and the general public its assessments and recommendations on a nonpartisan basis. Like AEI, CTP accepts no money from the American government or any foreign government. CTP is directed by AEI Senior Fellow Frederick W. Kagan. Its two analytical teams focus on the threats posed by Iran and the Salafi-jihadi movement, especially in the Horn of Africa, Libya, West Africa, and Yemen.

Notes

1. Patrick Wintour, "Mahsa Amini: Dozens Injured in Iran Protests After Death in Custody," *Guardian*, September 18, 2022, https://www.theguardian.com/world/2022/sep/18/mahsa-amini-dozens-injured-in-iran-protests-after-death-in-custody.

2. Radio Farda, "Iranian President Orders Enforcement of Hijab and Chastity Law for Women," July 7, 2022, Radio Free Europe/ Radio Liberty, https://www.rferl.org/a/iran-president-orders-enforcement-hijab-chastity-law/31933583.html.

3. Annika Ganzeveld et al., "Iran Update, February 28, 2023," Critical Threats Project at the American Enterprise Institute, February 28, 2023, https://www.criticalthreats.org/analysis/iran-update-february-28-2023; and Kitaneh Fitzpatrick et al., "Iran Update, February 7, 2023," Critical Threats Project at the American Enterprise Institute, February 7, 2023, https://www.criticalthreats.org/analysis/iran-update-february-28-2023; and Kitaneh Fitzpatrick et al., "Iran Update, February 7, 2023," Critical Threats Project at the American Enterprise Institute, February 7, 2023, https://www.criticalthreats.org/analysis/iran-update-february-28-2023; and Kitaneh Fitzpatrick et al., "Iran Update, February 7, 2023," Critical Threats Project at the American Enterprise Institute, February 7, 2023, https://www.criticalthreats.org/analysis/iran-crisis-update-february-7-2023.

4. Ziryan Rojhelati, "The Demonstrations for Mahsa Amini: A Turning Point in Iran," Washington Institute for Near East Policy, October 7, 2022, https://www.washingtoninstitute.org/policy-analysis/demonstrations-mahsa-amini-turning-point-iran; and Zachary Coles, "Data Analysis of the Mahsa Amini Protest Movement," Critical Threats Project at the American Enterprise Institute, December 22, 2022, https://www.criticalthreats.org/analysis/data-analysis-of-the-mahsa-amini-protest-movement.

5. Coles, "Data Analysis of the Mahsa Amini Protest Movement."

6. Coles, "Data Analysis of the Mahsa Amini Protest Movement."

7. Ali Alfoneh (@Alfoneh), "Documented IRI Armed Forces fatalities in major protests since 1992.," Twitter, December 20, 2022, 7:53 a.m., https://twitter.com/Alfoneh/status/1605184629501304833; and Nicholas Carl, Zachary Coles, and Fredrick W. Kagan, "Iran Crisis Update, December 4," Critical Threats Project at the American Enterprise Institute, December 4, 2022, https://www.criticalthreats.org/analysis/iran-crisis-update-december-4.

8. Tamer Badawi, "Socioeconomic Drivers of the Protests," Carnegie Endowment for International Peace, January 8, 2018, https:// carnegieendowment.org/sada/75185; and Nicholas Carl et al., "Iran Crisis Update, November 17," Critical Threats Project at the American Enterprise Institute, November 17, 2022, https://www.criticalthreats.org/analysis/iran-crisis-update-november-17.

9. Kitaneh Fitzpatrick et al., "Iran Update, February 23, 2023," Critical Threats Project at the American Enterprise Institute, February 23, 2023, https://www.criticalthreats.org/analysis/iran-update-february-23-2023.

10. Maysam Bizaer, "Iran's Rising Generation Z at the Forefront of Protests," Middle East Institute, October 5, 2022, https://www.mei.edu/publications/irans-rising-generation-z-forefront-protests.

11. Ali Mohammad Anyini, "Borasi Tatbili-eh Tahdidha-yeh Seh Gaaneh Sakht, Nimeh Sakht, va Narm" [Comparative Study of Hard, Semihard, and Soft Threats], *Defense Strategy* 8, no. 30 (2009): 157–77, https://www.sid.ir/paper/194439/fa.

12. Khamenei.ir, "Tahdid-eh Narm, Ab'aad va Vizhegihaa" [Soft Threats: Dimensions and Characteristics], May 30, 2019, https://farsi. khamenei.ir/others-article?id=9906.

13. Khamenei.ir, "Tahdid-eh Narm" [Soft Threats].

14. Ali Mohammad Anyini, "Borasi Tatbili-eh Tahdidha-yeh Seh Gaaneh Sakht, Nimeh Sakht, va Narm," [Comparative Study of Hard, Semihard, and Soft Threats].

15. Khamenei.ir, "Tahdid-eh Narm" [Soft Threats].

16. Peyman Asadzade, "New Data Shed Light on the Dramatic Protests in Iran," *Washington Post*, January 12, 2018, https://www.washingtonpost.com/news/monkey-cage/wp/2018/01/12/what-data-show-us-about-irans-protests.

17. Farnaz Fassihi and Rick Gladstone, "With Brutal Crackdown, Iran Is Convulsed by Worst Unrest in 40 Years," *New York Times*, December 3, 2019, https://www.nytimes.com/2019/12/01/world/middleeast/iran-protests-deaths.html.

18. Tasnim News Agency, "Bushehr: Dohsman Beh Donbal Eejad-eh Faseleh Bein-eh Javanaan Ba Arman Hayeh Enghelaab Ast" [Bushehr: The Enemy Seeks to Create a Gap Between the Youth and the Ideals/Slogans of the Revolution], July 23, 2018, https://www.tasnimnews.com/fa/news/1397/05/01/1783683.

19. Central Intelligence Agency, "The World Factbook: Iran," August 1, 2023, https://www.cia.gov/the-world-factbook/countries/iran.

20. Radio Farda, "Iranian Schoolgirl Dies After Reportedly Being Beaten for Refusing Song Praising Ayatollah," Radio Free Europe/ Radio Liberty, October 18, 2022, https://www.rferl.org/a/iran-schoolgirl-killed-refusing-song-ayatollah/32090116.html; and Patrice Taddonio, "'Don't Be Afraid': How Schoolgirls in Iran Helped Fuel a Protest Movement," PBS, June 29, 2023, https://www.pbs.org/wgbh/ frontline/article/iran-protests-womens-rights-schoolgirls-documentary-excerpt.

21. Amin Soltani et al., "Iran Update, March 13, 2023," Critical Threats Project at the American Enterprise Institute, March 13, 2023, https://www.criticalthreats.org/analysis/iran-update-march-13-2023.

22. Kitaneh Fitzpatrick et al., "Iran Crisis Update, December 27," Critical Threats Project at the American Enterprise Institute, December 27, 2022, https://www.criticalthreats.org/analysis/iran-crisis-update-december-27.

23. Annika Ganzeveld et al., "Iran Update, March 21, 2023," Critical Threats Project at the American Enterprise Institute, March 21, 2023, https://www.criticalthreats.org/analysis/iran-update-march-21-2023.

24. Hadi Rezaei, "Aaghaaz-eh Fa'aaliyat 'Rahiaan-eh Nour' az Emsaal/Baa Zabaan-eh Honar Maane-yeh Tahrif Shavim" [The Beginning of the "Rahian-e Noor" from This Year/Let Us Prevent Distortion with the Language of Art], Mehr News Agency, January 22, 2022, www.mehrnews.com/news/5396951.

25. PBS, "Satellite Wars: Why Iran Keeps Jamming," November 20, 2012, https://www.pbs.org/wgbh/pages/frontline/ tehranbureau/2012/11/briefing-satellite-wars-why-iran-keeps-jamming.html; and Narges Bajoghli, *Iran Reframed: Anxieties of Power in the Islamic Republic* (Stanford, CA: Stanford University Press, 2019), 41.

26. Mohsen Mostafavi Mobasher, ed., *The Iranian Diaspora: Challenges, Negotiations, and Transformations* (Austin, TX: University of Texas Press, 2018), https://www.jstor.org/stable/10.7560/316641.

27. PBS, "Satellite Wars."

28. James Marchant et al., *#IranVotes: Political Discourse on Iranian Twitter During the 2016 Parliamentary Elections*, Harvard University, 2016, https://dash.harvard.edu/handle/1/27377992.

29. Marchant et al., #IranVotes.

30. Marchant et al., *#IranVotes*; and Saheb Khabar, "Baazi-yeh Resaanehhaa-yeh Moaaned baa Vaazhehaa baraaye Gomraah Kardan-eh Afkaar-eh Omoumi/Iraan beh Gharb Moshaavere-yeh Hoghoughi ham Daade Ast" [The Hostile Media Play with Words to Mislead Public Opinion/Iran Has Also Given Legal Advice to the West], January 10, 2022, http://sahebkhabar.ir/news/51910573/ يبازى-رسانه-اى-بى-بى-بى-اواژە-ها-براى-گىراە-كردن-افكار -عمومى.

31. Living in Tehran (LiT) (@LivinginTehran), "A new poll by Iran Student Polling Agency said there has been a 45% drop in the number of people watching regular IRIB television in recent years. Do you still watch regular television or opt for streaming?," Twitter, August 9, 2022, 6:22 a.m., https://twitter.com/LivinginTehran/status/1556949092831563776?s=20&t=uXW5XqmbK8fpBUD1LINhJQ.

32. Iran International, "Nearly Half of Young People Want to Leave Iran—Poll," August 17, 2022, https://www.iranintl.com/en/202208170155.

33. Bajoghli, *Iran Reframed*, 39; and Khabarban, "Hemaayat-eh Komite-yeh Emdaad az 375 Hezaar Daaneshaamouz" [Aid Committee Support for 375,000 Students], July 12, 2020 https://khabarban.com/a/28597027.

34. Bajoghli, *Iran Reframed*, 41; Iranian Students' News Agency, "Resaanehhaa Houshmandaanetar Amal Konand" [The Media Should Act Smarter], January 11, 2022, https://www.isna.ir/news/1400102115568/تر عمل-کنند); and Khabar, "Baazi-yeh Resaanehhaa-yeh Moaaned baa Vaazhehaa baraaye Gomraah Kardan-eh Afkaar-eh Omoumi" [The Hostile Media Play with Words to Mislead Public Opinion].

35. BBC News, "Iranian Women—Before and After the Islamic Revolution," February 8, 2019, https://www.bbc.com/news/worldmiddle-east-47032829; Manoto TV (@manototv), "Tehran to Cairo—English Subtitled," YouTube, June 1, 2015, https://www.youtube. com/watch?v=au3LGoUcoIg; and Al Jazeera English, "Producing Nostalgia: Iran Diaspora TV's Rebranding of Shah," YouTube, June 10, 2018, https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=jEVFWhK_5K8.

36. Al Jazeera English, "Producing Nostalgia."

37. Radio Free Europe/Radio Liberty, "RFE/RL's Iranian Service: Radio Farda," https://pressroom.rferl.org/rferl-iranian-service-radio-farda; and Radio Farda, "About Radio Farda," https://en.radiofarda.com/p/6258.html.

38. Barack Obama, "Letter from the President Regarding Victims of Iranian Censorship Act," White House, April 1, 2010, https://

obamawhitehouse.archives.gov/the-press-office/letter-president-regarding-victims-iranian-censorship-act; and *Keyhan*, "Oubaamaa Boudje-yeh 55 millioun Dollaari baraaye Jang-eh Narm Aleyheh Iraanraa Emzaa Kard" [Obama Signed a Budget of 55 Million for the Soft War Against Iran], November 4, 2009, https://www.magiran.com/article/1978280.

39. Zach Dorfman, "Frustrated with CIA, Trump Administration Turned to Pentagon for Shadow War with Iran," Yahoo News, November 23, 2021, https://news.yahoo.com/frustrated-with-cia-trump-administration-turned-to-pentagon-for-shadow-war-with-iran-205152958.html.

40. Dorfman, "Frustrated with CIA, Trump Administration Turned to Pentagon for Shadow War with Iran."

41. Ali Mirsepassi, *Iran's Troubled Modernity: Debating Ahmad Fardid's Legacy* (Cambridge, UK: Cambridge University Press, 2020), https://www.cambridge.org/us/academic/subjects/history/middle-east-history/irans-troubled-modernity-debating-ahmad-fardids-legacy?format=PB.

42. Michael Axworthy, Revolutionary Iran: A History of the Islamic Republic (Oxford, UK: Oxford University Press, 2013), 60.

43. Axworthy, Revolutionary Iran, 60.

44. Ali A. Allawi, *The Crisis of Islamic Civilization* (New Haven, CT: Yale University Press, 2009), 86, https://www.jstor.org/stable/j. ctt1npbfh.

45. John Kifner, "Khomeini Bans Broadcast Music, Saying It Corrupts Iranian Youth," *New York Times*, July 24, 1979, https://www.nytimes.com/1979/07/24/archives/khomeini-bans-broadcast-music-saying-it-corrupts-iranian-youth.html.

46. Efraim Karsh, The Iran-Iraq War: 1980-1988 (New York: Osprey Publishing, 2002), 1-8, 12-16, 19-82.

47. Khabar, "Aaghaaz-eh Fa'aaliyat 'Rahiaan-eh Nour' az Emsaal" [The Beginning of the "Rahian-e Noor" from This Year].

48. Mashregh News, "Salaahi: Paayaan-e Jang-e Tahmili, Aaghaaz-e Jang-e Narm aliyeh Iraan" [Salaahi: The End of the Imposed War, the Start of the Soft War Against Iran], May 15, 2012, https://www.mashreghnews.ir/news/120506.

49. Nicholas Carl, Whatever It Takes to End It: Iran's Shift Toward More Oppressive Governance, Critical Threats Project at the American Enterprise Institute, December 16, 2021, https://www.aei.org/research-products/report/whatever-it-takes-to-end-it-irans-shifttoward-more-oppressive-governance.

50. Saeid Golkar, Captive Society: The Basij Militia and Social Control in Iran (Washington, DC: Woodrow Wilson Center Press, 2015), 55.

51. Golkar, *Captive Society*, 78; and *New York Times*, "Iran Prohibits Satellite Dishes to Bar U.S. TV," December 27, 1994, https://www.nytimes.com/1994/12/27/world/iran-prohibits-satellite-dishes-to-bar-us-tv.html.

52. Bajoghli, Iran Reframed, 39.

53. Iason Athanasiadis, "Iran Protest Biggest Since Revolution," *Washington Times*, June 16, 2009, https://www.washingtontimes. com/news/2009/jun/16/iran-protest-biggest-since-revolution.

54. Emily Blout, "Iran's Soft War with the West: History, Myth, and Nationalism in the New Communications Age," SAIS Review of International Affairs 35, no. 2 (Summer–Fall 2015), https://muse.jhu.edu/article/605094.

55. Blout, "Iran's Soft War with the West."

56. Saeid Golkar, "Taking Back the Neighborhood: The IRGC Provincial Guard's Mission to Re-Islamize Iran," Washington Institute for Near East Policy, June 2020, 11, https://www.washingtoninstitute.org/media/543; and Golkar, *Captive Society*, 71.

57. Nicholas Carl, *Pivot to Offense: How Iran Is Adapting for Modern Conflict and Warfare*, Critical Threats Project at the American Enterprise Institute, June 1, 2023, https://www.aei.org/research-products/report/pivot-to-offense-how-iran-is-adapting-for-modern-conflict-and-warfare.

58. Khamenei.ir, "Bayaanaat dar Didaar Ghaaryaan va Haafezaan bartar Sherkat Konandeh dar Mosaabegheh Beyn ol Melali Quraan Karim" [Statement in Meeting with Best Reciters and Memorizers Participating in International Holy Quran Competitions], May 18, 2016, https://farsi.khamenei.ir/speech-content?id=33125.

59. IranWire, "Islamic Revolutionary Guard Corps Multimedia Index," https://web.archive.org/web/20190416162304/https://multimedia.iranwire.com/revolutionary_guard/en/index.html.

60. Solmaz Ikdar, "Taghiir-eh 273 Emaam-eh Jom'eh dar Do Saal" [The Changing of 273 Friday Imams in Two Years], Zeitoon, February 24, 2019, https://zeitoons.com/60911.

61. Carl, Pivot to Offense.

62. Tasnim News Agency, "Dour Shodan-eh Saaye-yeh Jang Rabti beh Barjaam Nadaarad/Gozine-yeh Jang qabl az Mozaakeraat Baaygaani Shode Boud" [The Distancing of the Shadow of War Has Nothing to Do with the JCPOA/The Option of War Had Been Archived Before the Negotiations], November 14, 2016, https://www.tasnimnews.com/fa/news/1395/08/24/1240678.

63. Tasnim News Agency, "Sokhangou-yeh Arshad-eh Nirouhaa-yeh Mosallah: Doshman Jor'at-eh Tahdid-eh Sakht Nadaarad/Donya Emrouz rou-yeh 'Iran-eh Qavvi' Hesaab Baaz Karde Ast" [The Chief Spokesperson of the Armed Forces: The Enemy Does Not Dare to Threaten Harshly/Today the World Is Counting on a Strong Iran], October 20, 2021, https://www.tasnimnews.com/fa/ news/1400/07/28/2593303; Iranian Students' News Agency, "Sarlashkar Salaami: Baraabar-eh Doshmanaan Dast-eh Bartarraa Daarim/ Hichgaah Mardomraa Tanhaa Nemigozaarim" [Major General Salami: We Have the Upper Hand Against Our Enemies/We Will Never Leave the People Alone], March 10, 2022, https://www.isna.ir/news/1400121915189/ محرم-الر - الديم يدرم-الر - المنتخب على المنتخب والمعند علي المعند المعند والمعند وال

64. Paul Bucala and Marie Donovan, "A New Era for Iran's Military Leadership," Critical Threats Project at the American Enterprise Institute, December 1, 2016, https://www.criticalthreats.org/analysis/a-new-era-for-irans-military-leadership.

65. Kyra Rauschenbach, "The Second Step of Iran's Islamic Revolution: Exploring the Supreme Leader's Worldview," Critical Threats Project at the American Enterprise Institute, May 10, 2021, https://www.criticalthreats.org/analysis/the-second-step-of-iransislamic-revolution-exploring-the-supreme-leaders-worldview; and Khamenei.ir, "Tahdid-eh Narm" [Soft Theats].

66. Sayyid Ali Khamenei, "The 'Second Phase of the Revolution' Statement Addressed to the Iranian Nation," Khamenei.ir, February 11, 2019, http://english.khamenei.ir/news/6415.

67. Khamenei.ir, "The Chain Leading to an Islamic Civilization," April 10, 2021, http://english.khamenei.ir/news/8443/The-chain-leading-to-an-Islamic-civilization.

68. Khamenei.ir, "The Chain Leading to an Islamic Civilization."

69. Mashregh News, "Faraayand-eh Panj-Gaaneh-yeh Tahaghghogh-eh Ahdaaf-eh Enghelaab-eh Eslaami dar Negaah-eh Rahbar-eh Enghelaab" [The Five-Fold Process of Achieving the Goals of the Islamic Revolution in the Eyes of the Leader of the Revolution], October 2, 2012, https://www.mashreghnews.ir/news/159482.

70. Khamenei.ir, "The Chain Leading to an Islamic Civilization."

71. Mashregh News, "Faraayand-eh Panj-Gaaneh-yeh Tahaghghogh-eh Ahdaaf-eh Enghelaab-eh Eslaami dar Negaah-eh Rahbar-eh Enghelaab" [The Five-Fold Process of Achieving the Goals of the Islamic Revolution in the Eyes of the Leader of the Revolution].

72. Mehr News Agency, "Dowlat baraayeh Ejraa-yeh 'Gaam-eh Dovom' Niyaaz beh Saakhtaar-eh Jadid Nadaarad" [The State Does Not Need a New Structure in Order to Carry Out the Second Phase of the Revolution], March 8, 2019, https://www.mehrnews.com/ news/4548066; and Mehr News Agency, "Lozoum-eh Eraa'e-yeh 30 Tarh-eh Amaliyaati baraayeh Bayaaniye-yeh Gaam-eh Dovom-eh Enghelaab" [The Necessity of Presenting 30 Operational Plans for the Announcement of the Second Phase of the Revolution], March 18, 2019, https://www.mehrnews.com/news/4571323.

73. Mehr News Agency, "Ejtemaa'-eh Azim-eh 'Howzeh va Gaam-eh Dovom-eh Enghelaab' dar Haram-eh Imam (rah) Bargozaar Mishavad" [The Great "Seminary and Second Phase of the Revolution" Gathering Is Being Held in the Sanctuary of the Imam (RA)], February 25, 2019, https://www.mehrnews.com/news/4549741.

74. Shabestan News Agency, "Basij dar Gaam-eh dovom-eh Enghelaab Naqsh-Aafarin Ast/Jehad Tabyini-yeh Basij beh Mardom Aagaahi Bakhshad" [Mobilization Plays a Key Role in the Second Step of the Revolution/The Jihad of Explanation of the Basij Grants Awareness to the People], November 24, 2021, http://shabestan.ir/detail/News/1119772; and Mehr News Agency, "Ejtemaa'-eh Azim-eh 'Howzeh va Gaam-eh Dovom-eh Enghelaab' dar Haram-eh Imam (rah) Bargozaar Mishavad" [The Great "Seminary and Second Phase of the Revolution" Gathering Is Being Held in the Sanctuary of the Imam (RA)].

75. Tasnim News Agency, "Israeli Regime to Collapse in Coming Years: Ex-IRGC Chief," May 31, 2019, https://www.tasnimnews.com/en/news/2019/05/31/2022954/israeli-regime-to-collapse-in-coming-years-ex-irgc-chief.

76. Tasnim News Agency, "Daryaabaan-eh Shamkhaani: Paziresh-eh Barjaam beh Ma'naa-yeh Payaan-eh Chaaleshhaa Nist" [Admiral

Shamkhani: The Concluding of the JCPOA Does Not Mean the End of the Struggles], September 27, 2015, https://www.tasnimnews. com/fa/news/1394/07/05/872234.

77. Mohammad Reza Maili, "Ghodrat-eh Narm Siaasat Khareji-eh Jomhouri-yeh Eslami-yeh Iran," [Soft Power in the Islamic Republic's Foreign Policy], *Studies of International Relations* 9, no. 35 (Fall 2015): 190–297, https://web.archive.org/web/20190302012934/ http://prb.iauctb.ac.ir/article_526859.html.

78. Kayhan Barzeger, "Joseph Nye on Smart Power in Iran-U.S. Relations," Harvard Kennedy School, Belfer Center, July 11, 2008, https://www.belfercenter.org/publication/joseph-nye-smart-power-iran-us-relations.

79. Tasnim News Agency, "Sokhangou-yeh Arshad-eh Nirouhaa-yeh Mosallah" [The Chief Spokesperson of the Armed Forces].

80. Tasnim News Agency, "Emrouz Baayad dar Howze-yeh Farhangi va Jang-eh Narm Tahaajomi Amal Konim" [Today We Have to Act Aggressively in the Field of Culture and Soft War], September 22, 2016, https://www.tasnimnews.com/fa/news/1395/07/01/1193047; and Tasnim News Agency, "Sokhangou-yeh Arshad-eh Nirouhaa-yeh Mosallah" [The Chief Spokesperson of the Armed Forces].

81. Tasnim News Agency, "Sokhangou-yeh Arshad-eh Nirouhaa-yeh Mosallah" [The Chief Spokesperson of the Armed Forces].

82. US Department of Homeland Security, "Summary of Terrorism Threat to the United States," June 7, 2022, https://www.dhs.gov/ ntas/advisory/national-terrorism-advisory-system-bulletin-june-7-2022.

83. Iran International—Breaking News (@IranIntlbrk), "Mohammad Jafar Montazeri, Daadestaan-eh Kol-eh Keshvar: Bayad An Zamaan keh Hanouz Kasb va Kaar-eh Mardom dar Fazaa-yeh Majaazi Naboud, Douraandishi Mikardim. Emrouz dar WhatsApp and Instagram Shaahed Bargozaari Kalaas-haa-yeh Baraa-yeh Jenaayat Bieffati va Harzegi Hastim" [Mohammad Jaafar Montazeri, Attorney General of the country: We should have been foresight when people's business was not yet in cyber space. Today, on WhatsApp and Instagram, we see classes for crime, indecency and promiscuity], Twitter, October 5, 2022, 3:39 a.m., https://twitter.com/IranIntlbrk/ status/1577564191107567617.

84. Shargh (@SharghDaily), "Asr-e Iran: Khesaarat-e do hafteh-yeh #filtiring va ekhtelaal-e internet / 1.5 milyoun dolaar zarar har saat #ghat_internet" [AsrIran: damage of two weeks للترينگ# and internet disruption/\$1.5 million loss every hour #قطع_اينترنت# (October 4, 2022, 2:50 a.m., https://twitter.com/SharghDaily/status/1577189373673902080.

85. Fereshteh Sadeghi (@fresh_sadegh), "1—With the return of normal to streets, a friend asked about the fate of Hijab law: According to a lawmaker, the Hijab Law is in place, but is administered 'through smart methods.' Hossein Jalali says no physical confrontation, verbal notice or arrest involve in the new plan.," Twitter, December 22, 2022, 6:52 a.m., https://twitter.com/fresh_sadegh/status/ 1605894015236247552; and Annika Ganzeveld et al., "Iran Update: March 14, 2023," Critical Threats Project at the American Enterprise Institute, March 14, 2023, https://www.criticalthreats.org/analysis/iran-update-march-14-2023.

86. Habib Fatahi Ardakani, "Barresi-yeh Nagsh va Jayeghaah-e Dastghaah-haa-yeh Farhangi (Ghesmat-e Aval)" [A Review of the Role and Position of Cultural Institutions (Part One)], Fars News Agency, September 16, 2007, https://www.farsnews.ir/news/8606210342.

87. Hamed Kavyani, "Negaahi beh Qaanouni-yeh 'Shouraa-yeh Aali-yeh Enghelaab-eh Farhangi'/Masoubaat-eh Shouraa cheh Jaaygaahi Daarad?" [A Look at the Legal Position of the "Supreme Council of the Cultural Revolution"/What Importance Do Its Rulings Have?], Alef.ir, January 27, 2019, https://www.alef.ir/news/3971107066.html; and Vasael.ir, "Jaaygaah-eh Hoghoughi-yeh Shouraa-yeh Aali-yeh Enghelaab-eh Farhangi va Masoubaat-eh Aan" [The Legal Position of the Supreme Council of the Cultural Revolution and Its Rulings], December 25, 2019, http://vasael.ir/fa/news/15491.

88. General Culture Council, "Morouri Koutaah bar Ravand-eh Fa'aaliyathaa-yeh Shouraa-yeh Farhang-eh Omoumi" [A Brief Overview of the Activities of the General Culture Council], January 29, 2023, https://www.pcci.ir/fa/abour/history.https://www.pcci.ir/fa/abour/history.

89. Khabar Farsi, "Bish az 300 Shouraa-yeh Farhang-eh Omoumi Saraasar-e Keshvar, Baazou-yeh Ghodratmand-e Shouraa-yeh Aaliyeh Enghelaab-e Farhang Hastand" [More Than 300 General Culture Councils Across the Country, They Are the Powerful Arms of the Supreme Council of the Cultural Revolution], December 15, 2022, https://khabarfarsi.com/u/136242589.

90. Supreme Council of the Cultural Revolution and General Cultural Council, "Asas-Nameyeh Shorayeh Nezarat Bar Asbab Bazi" [Statutes of the Toy Supervision Council], Toy Supervision Council, July 7, 1998, https://toycouncil.kpf.ir/اساسنامه-شورا; and General Culture Council, "Morouri Koutaah bar Ravand-eh Fa'aaliyathaa-yeh Shouraa-yeh Farhang-eh Omoumi" [A Brief Overview of the Activities of the General Culture Council], https://www.pcci.ir/fa/abour/history. 91. General Culture Council, "Morouri Koutaah bar Ravand-eh Fa'aaliyathaa-yeh Shouraa-yeh Farhang-eh Omoumi" [A Brief Overview of the Activities of the General Culture Council], April 27, 2019, https://web.archive.org/web/20210724223611/https://www.pcci.ir/fa/abour/history.

92. Tasnim News Agency, "Sanad-eh Mohandesi-yeh Farhangi Chist? + Dalaayel-eh Taakhir-eh 8 Saaleh" [What Is a Cultural Engineering Document? Reasons for the Eight-Year Delay], July 6, 2012, https://www.tasnimnews.com/fa/news/1391/10/29/13818; and Didban-e Iran, "Sanad-eh Mohandesi-yeh Farhangi Chist? + Dalaayel-eh Taakhir-eh 8 Saaleh" [What Is the Cultural Engineering File? Plus the Reasons for Its Eight-Year Delay], July 6, 2012, http://didban.ir/fa/news-details/3527.

93. Islamic Republic News Agency, "Emaam-eh Jom'e-yeh Shiraaz: Aknoun Zamaan-eh Ejraa-yeh Mohandesi-yeh Farhangi Ast" [Friday Imam of Shiraz: Now Is the Time to Carry Out Cultural Engineering], October 3, 2021, https://www.irna.ir/news/84524676.

94. Iranian Ministry of Culture and Islamic Guidance, "Isfahan Province," https://web.archive.org/web/20220406012445/https://isfahan.farhang.gov.ir.

95. Khabar Online, "Motahhari: Shouraa-yeh Aali-yeh Amniyat-eh Milli, Shouraa-yeh Hamaahangi-yeh Eghtesaadi-yeh Saraan-eh Qova, Majma'-eh Tashkhis, Shouraa-yeh Enghelaab-eh Farhangi va . . . Jaaygaah-eh Majlesraa Paayin Miyaavarad" [Motahhari: The Supreme National Security Council, the Supreme Council of Economic Coordination for the Branches of Power, Expediency Discernment Council, the Supreme Council of the Cultural Revolution . . . All Weaken the Place of the Parliament], December 1, 2019, https://www.khabaronline.ir/news/1325987.

96. Tasnim News Agency, "Emam Khamenei Azaa-yeh Dowre-yeh Jadid-eh Shouraa-yeh Aali-yeh Enghelaab-eh Farhangiraa Mansoub Kardand" [Imam Khamenei Appointed the Members of the Supreme Council of the Cultural Revolution], November 14, 2021, https://www.tasnimnews.com/fa/news/1400/08/23/2607703.

97. Iranian Students' News Agency, "Amniyat-eh Farhangiraa Baayad baa Negaah-eh Farhangi Hall Kard" [Cultural Security Must Be Solved from a Cultural Point of View], August 18, 2021, https://www.isna.ir/news/1400052719365.

98. Didban-e Iran, "Sanad-eh Mohandesi-yeh Farhangi Chist?" [What Is the Cultural Engineering File?].

99. Bajoghli, *Iran Reframed*, 3; and IranWire, "Leaked Recording Reveals IRGC Commanders' Squabbles over Embezzled Cash from Tehran," February 15, 2022, https://iranwire.com/en/politics/71311.

100. IranWire, "Islamic Revolutionary Guard Corps Multimedia Index."

101. Mohammad Sahimi, "The IRGC Strategic Brain Trust | Part 2: Ahmadian, Hejazi, and Jafari," PBS, August 11, 2012, https://www.pbs.org/wgbh/pages/frontline/tehranbureau/2012/08/the-irgc-strategic-brain-trust-part-2-ahmadian-hejazi-and-jafari.html; Alireza Nader, "Profile: Revolutionary Guards Chief Gen. Jafari," United States Institute of Peace, January 21, 2013, https://iranprimer.usip.org/blog/2013/jan/21/profile-revolutionary-guards-chief-gen-jafari; and Ali Alfoneh, "What Do Structural Changes in the Revolutionary Guards Mean?," American Enterprise Institute, September 23, 2008, https://www.aei.org/research-products/report/what-do-structural-changes-in-the-revolutionary-guards-mean.

102. Amir Toumaj, "Iranian Perceptions of the U.S. Soft Power Threat," Washington Institute for Near East Policy, November 2021, 14, https://www.washingtoninstitute.org/media/5041; and AsrIran, "Naagofteh-haa-yeh az Zendegi-eh Farmaandeh-yeh Kol-eh Sepaah (Aks) [Untold Stories from Life of IRGC Commander], December 19, 2010, https://bit.ly/305Rw3v.

103. Islamic Republic News Agency, "Masoul-eh Gharaargaah-eh Khaatem-ol-Owsiyaa (Salavaat): Baayad Jebheiraa dar Moghabel Jebhe-ye Doshman Gharaar Daad" [The Head of the Khaatem-ol-Owsia (PBUH) Headquarters: One Must Put a Front Up Against the Enemy's Front], April 17, 2014, https://www.irna.ir/news/81126734.

104. Mehr News Agency, "Mamouriyat-eh Jebhe-yeh Farhangi-yeh Enghelaab Omgh-eh Bishtari Peydaa Karde-ast" [The Mission of the Cultural Front of the Revolution Has Gained More Depth], November 22, 2021, https://www.mehrnews.com/news/5358509.

105. Defa Press, "Basij-eh Resaaneh-yeh Melli baraayeh Maa Naqsh-eh Heli-Born-raa Ifaa Konad/Lozoum-eh Tabyin-eh Vaaghe'i Boudan-eh Jang-eh Narm baraayeh Mardom" [Mobilizing the National Media to Play a Heliborne Role for Us/The Need to Explain the Reality of Soft War to the People], October 18, 2017, https://defapress.ir/fa/news/262439; and Mehr News Agency, "Asargozaari-yeh Shahidaan dar Jaame'eh Aamel Estemraar-eh Enghelaab ast" [The Influence of the Martyrs in Society Is a Factor in the Persistence of the Revolution], January 6, 2019, https://www.mehrnews.com/news/4505456.

106. Owj Arts and Media Organization, website, http://owjmedia.org.

107. Tasnim News Agency, "Masoulaan-eh Farhangi Sokhanraani Mikonand Maa Amal/Bahaa-yeh Tamaamshode-yeh Enghelaab va Defaa-eh Moghaddas Cheghadr Ast?/Towlid-eh 5 Film-eh Sinemaayi baraayeh Jashnvaare-ye Film-eh Fajr" [Cultural Officials Give Speeches, We Act/What Is the Cost of Revolution and Sacred Defense?/Production of Five Movies for the Fajr Film Festival], August 7, 2017, https://www.tasnimnews.com/fa/news/1396/05/16/1485419.

108. Owj Arts and Media Organization, website, http://owjmedia.org.

109. Zahra Alipour, "IRGC Funding for Cinema Stirs Debate in Iran," Al-Monitor, March 15, 2018, https://www.al-monitor.com/ originals/2018/03/iran-irgc-cinema-owj-financial-support-hatamikia-damascu.html.

110. IranWire, "Cyberspace Institutions and the Physical Training Organization of the Basij," April 9, 2019, https://iranwire.com/en/ features/65739; and Mehr News Agency, "Dowlat va Ghovve-yeh Moghannane dar Modiriyat-eh Fazaa-yeh Majaazi Movaffagh Naboudeand" [The Government and Legislature Have Not Been Successful in Managing the Online Space], April 18, 2021, https://www. mehrnews.com/news/5191531.

111. Defa Press, "Basij-eh Resaaneh-yeh Melli baraayeh Maa Naqsh-eh Heli-Born-raa Ifaa Konad/ Lozoum-eh Tabyin-eh Vaaghe'i Boudan-eh Jang-eh Narm baraayeh Mardom" [Mobilizing the National Media to Play a Heliborne Role for Us/The Need to Explain the Reality of Soft War to the People]; International Quran News Agency, "Neshast-eh Hamandishi-yeh Gharaargaah-eh Farhangi-yeh Khaatem-ol-Owsiyaa va Moaavenat-eh Farhangi va Tablighi Bargozaar Shod" [A Joint Meeting of the Cultural Department of the Khaatem-ol-Owsiyaa Headquarters and the Undersecretary of Culture and Advocacy], December 23, 2017, https://qom.iqna.ir/fa/ news/3675296; and Mehr News Agency, "Asargozaari-yeh Shahidaan dar Jaame'eh Aamel Estemraar-eh Enghelaab ast" [The Influence of the Martyrs in Society Is a Factor in the Persistence of the Revolution].

112. Khabarban, "Hemaayat-eh Komiteh-yeh Emdaad az 375 Hezaar Daaneshaamuz" [Support of the Aid Committee for 375,000 Students]; and Mehr News Agency, "Ersaal-eh 500 Asar be Jashnvaareh-yeh 'Nasl-eh Soleymaani-haa'/Towzi'-eh Gusht-eh Nazri" [Submission of 500 Commemorative Pieces to the 'Generation of the Soleimanis' Festival/Distribution of Meat Following Oath], January 1, 2021, https://www.mehrnews.com/news/5110207.

113. PBS, "The Structure of Power in Iran: An Overview of the Iranian Government and Political System," https://www.pbs.org/wgbh/pages/frontline/shows/tehran/inside/govt.html.

114. Kurdistan is the exception.

115. BBC Persian, "Taghiir-eh Emaamaan-e Jom'eh: Emam-eh Jom'eh-yeh Zaahedaan Khod raa 'Shahid-eh List-eh Daftar-eh Rabhar' Khaand" [Changing of the Friday Imams: The Friday Imam of Zahedan Called Himself a Martyr of the List of the Leader's Office], February 22, 2019, https://www.bbc.com/persian/iran-47333234.

116. This is true for all provinces except Kurdistan.

117. Mahmoud Pargoo, "Supreme Leader Shuffles Friday Prayer Leaders in Iran," Atlantic Council, March 20, 2019, https://www.atlanticcouncil.org/blogs/iransource/supreme-leader-shuffles-friday-prayer-leaders-in-iran.

118. Ikdar, "Taghiir-eh 273 Emaam-eh Jom'eh dar Do Saal" [The Changing of 273 Friday Imams in Two Years].

119. Kitaneh Fitzpatrick et al., "Iran Crisis Update: December 9," Critical Threats Project at the American Enterprise Institute, December 9, 2022, https://www.criticalthreats.org/analysis/iran-crisis-update-december-9; and Iran International, "Top Cleric Reiter-ates Call for Executing Iran Protesters," November 18, 2022, https://www.iranintl.com/en/202211189842.

120. Amwaj Media, "Inside Story: Is Khamenei's Man in Iran's Top Shrine City on His Way Out?" March 20, 2023, https://amwaj. media/article/inside-story-is-khamenei-s-man-in-iran-s-top-shrine-city-on-his-way-out.

121. BBC News, "Iran Calls for Ban on Barbie Doll," April 28, 2008, http://news.bbc.co.uk/2/hi/middle_east/7371771.stm; and Maria Abdi, "Iran's Intelligence Ministry Has a History of Terrorism in Europe," IranWire, February 9, 2021, https://iranwire.com/en/ features/68887.

122. Ikdar, "Taghiir-eh 273 Emaam-eh Jom'eh dar Do Saal" [The Changing of 273 Friday Imams in Two Years].

123. BBC Persian, "Taghiir-eh Emaamaan-e Jom'eh" [Changing of the Friday Imams].

124. BBC Persian, "Taghiir-eh Emaamaan-e Jom'eh" [Changing of the Friday Imams]; and Ikdar, "Taghiir-eh 273 Emaam-eh Jom'eh dar Do Saal" [The Changing of 273 Friday Imams in Two Years].

125. Ali Akbar Ebrahimpour, "Iran's International Propaganda Machine: Friday Prayers," IranWire, December 14, 2020, https://iranwire.com/en/features/68331.

126. Babak Dehghanpisheh, "How Iranian Protesters Began to Fight Back in Mahsa Amini's Hometown," *Washington Post*, February 19, 2023, https://www.washingtonpost.com/world/2023/02/19/iran-protest-saqqez-mahsa-amini.

© 2023 by the American Enterprise Institute for Public Policy Research. All rights reserved.

The American Enterprise Institute (AEI) is a nonpartisan, nonprofit, 501(c)(3) educational organization and does not take institutional positions on any issues. The views expressed here are those of the author(s).

About Our Technology Partners

The conclusions and assessments in this report do not reflect the positions of our technology partners.

Neo4j is a highly scalable native graph database that helps organizations build intelligent applications that meet today's evolving connected data challenges including fraud detection, tax evasion, situational awareness, real-time recommendations, master data management, network security, and IT operations. Global organizations such as MITRE, Walmart, the World Economic Forum, UBS, Cisco, HP, Adidas, and Lufthansa rely on Neo4j to harness the connections in their data.

Babel Street provides the most advanced identity intelligence and risk operations platform for the world's most trusted government and commercial organizations. The AI-enabled platform helps them stay informed and improves around-the-clock decision-making. Teams are empowered to rapidly detect and collaborate on what matters in seconds by transforming massive amounts of multilingual, enterprise and publicly available data into actionable insights so they can act with confidence. Babel Street is headquartered in the U.S. with offices near Washington, D.C., and Boston, along with Tokyo, Tel Aviv, London, Canberra, and Ottawa.

Ntrepid is a mission-driven provider of cutting-edge managed attribution technology solutions that allows organizations to discreetly and safely conduct sophisticated cyber operations in the most hostile online environments. We leverage our deep experience in the national security community to anticipate our customers' needs and provide solutions before the requirements are expressed. Our heavy investment in R&D allows us to stay ahead of the rapidly changing internet landscape. Ntrepid's innovative solutions empower advanced online research, analysis, and data collection, while obscuring organizational identity and protecting your mission.



neoy

BABELSTREET

Linkurious' graph visualization software helps organizations detect and investigate insights hidden in graph data. It is used by government agencies and global companies in anti-money laundering, cybersecurity, or medical research. Linkurious makes today's complex connected data easy to understand for analysts.



BlackSky integrates a diverse set of sensors and data unparalleled in the industry to provide an unprecedented view of your world. They combine satellite imagery, social media, news and other data feeds to create timely and relevant insights. With machine learning, predictive algorithms, and natural language processing, BlackSky delivers critical geospatial insights about an area or topic of interest and synthesizes data from a wide array of sources including social media, news outlets, and radio communications.

SAY....RI

Sayari is a search company, not a traditional data vendor. They build search products that allow users to find corporate, financial, and public records in hard-target countries. Sayari products cover emerging, frontier, and offshore markets, and include corporate registries, official gazettes, litigation, vital records, customs data, and real property. They collect, structure, normalize, enrich, and index this data, often making it searchable for the very first time.